
AGENDA FOR

LICENSING AND SAFETY PANEL

Contact:: Nicole Tilly
Direct Line: 0161 253 5398
E-mail: n.l.tilly@bury.gov.uk
Web Site: www.bury.gov.uk

To: All Members of Licensing and Safety Panel

Councillors : P Adams, N Bayley, I Bevan, J Grimshaw, 
R Hodkinson, D Jones (Chair), G Keeley, O Kersh, 
A McKay, Sarah Southworth, J Walker and S Wright

Dear Member/Colleague

Licensing and Safety Panel

You are invited to attend a meeting of the Licensing and Safety Panel 
which will be held as follows:-

Date: Tuesday, 13 February 2018

Place: Meeting Rooms A & B - Town Hall

Time: 7.00 pm

Briefing

Facilities:

If Opposition Members and Co-opted Members require 
briefing on any particular item on the Agenda, the 
appropriate Director/Senior Officer originating the 
related report should be contacted.

Notes:



AGENDA

1  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  

2  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

Members of the Licensing and Safety Panel are asked to consider whether 
they have an interest in any of the matters on the agenda, and if so, to 
formally declare that interest.  

3  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING  (Pages 1 - 8)

To approve and sign as a correct record the minutes of the last meeting 
held on 11 January 2018.  A copy of the minutes is attached.

4  PUBLIC QUESTION TIME  

Questions are invited from members of the public present at the meeting 
on any matters for which this Panel is responsible.

Approximately 30 minutes will be set aside for Public Question Time if 
required.

5  OPERATIONAL REPORT  (Pages 9 - 10)

A report by the Assistant Director (Localities) is attached.

6  EQUALITY ACT 2010 - MEDICAL EXEMPTION POLICY  (Pages 11 - 
30)

A report by the Assistant Director (Localities) is attached.

7  URGENT BUSINESS  

Any other business, which by reason of special circumstances, the Chair 
agrees may be considered as a matter of urgency.

8  EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC  

To consider passing the appropriate resolution under section 100 (A)(4) of 
the Local Government Act 1972 that the press and public be excluded 
from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business 
since it involves the likely disclosure of the exempt information stated.

9  APPLICATION FOR A HACKNEY CARRIAGE/PRIVATE HIRE 
DRIVER'S LICENCE  (Pages 31 - 36)

A report by the Assistant Director (Localities) is attached.
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Minutes of: LICENSING AND SAFETY PANEL

Date of Meeting: 11 January 2018

Present: Councillor D Jones (in the Chair), 
Councillors: P Adams, N Bayley, I Bevan,      
R Hodkinson, J Grimshaw, G Keeley,          
A McKay, O Kersh Sarah Southworth,         
J Walker and S Wright  

     
Apologies for absence: -

Public Attendance: There were no members of the public in 
attendance

____________________________________________________________________

LSP XXX DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest raised in relation to any items on 
the agenda.

LSP XXX      MINUTES

Delegated decision:

That the Minutes of the Licensing and Safety Panel meeting held on 28 
November 2017, be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

 
LSP XXX PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Mr Charles Oakes, of the Hackney Drivers’ Association Ltd, submitted a 
written question to the Licensing and Safety Panel enquiring as to how 
someone who is unemployed would raise an amount of approximately 
£450 to apply for a taxi driver’s licence.

The Licensing Unit Manager explained that the total cost of a licence would 
not reach £450, however, there were separate components contained 
within the fee including the 3 year licence, knowledge test, DBS check, 
English and Maths assessment and the driving assessment.  Not all of the 
cost is taken up front only the DBS check and pre-assessment costs.  It is 
a non-profit fee to cover the charges incurred, some of which are outside 
the Council’s control.  

It was also explained that there was a proposal to increase the fee by 3%. 
This proposal would be advertised in the press, which is a statutory 
obligation.  The Licensing Unit Manager stated that a comparison of all the 
Greater Manchester Authority fees would be collated and put before the 
Licensing and Safety Panel for information.

It was agreed:

                   That the response be noted. 
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 Licensing and Safety Panel, 11 January 2018

LSP XXX OPERATIONAL REPORT

The Assistant Director (Localities) submitted a report advising Members on 
operational issues within the Licensing Service.

The report set out updates in respect of the following issues:

 Pre-application assessments are continuing to be undertaken by the 
adult learning team.  From 10 November 2017 until 8 December 2017 
there have been 8 assessments carried out, of which 6 passed, 2 failed 
and none failed to attend.

 In relation to Licensing Hearings Panels, the Licensing Unit Manager 
reported the following:

o The Licensing Service received an application to vary the 
Designated Premises Supervisor in respect of the Wellington 
Hotel, 338 Bolton Road, Bury and the hearing was convened 
for 6 December 2017, however, the representation was 
withdrawn prior to the hearing, following mediation with the 
Police, therefore this application was not heard by a Licensing 
Panel.

o The Licensing Service received an application to review the 
premises licence in respect of the White Rooms, 254 Bury New 
Road, Whitefield, from Greater Manchester Police in their 
capacity as a Responsible Authority and two interested parties 
also made representations.  The meeting was convened for 19 
December 2017 and the Panel received evidence and 
considered all oral and written documentation before 
considering the merits of the case and agreed to vary the 
conditions of the licence in keeping with the licensing 
objectives; to prevent crime and disorder, to prevent public 
nuisance and ensure public safety.  The Panel agreed it 
reasonable, balanced, appropriate and proportionate based on 
all the evidence, to vary the conditions and not revoke the 
licence.

o The Licensing Service received an application to transfer the 
premises licence and vary the Designated Premises Supervisor 
in respect of Jason’s Mini Mart. 36 Albion Street, Bury and the 
hearing was convened for 20 December 2017.  Greater 
Manchester Police, in their capacity as a Responsible Authority 
gave notice that they were satisfied that the exceptional 
circumstances of the case are such that granting the 
application would undermine the crime prevention objective.  
The Panel’s decision was to refuse both applications.
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 Following a decision of the Licensing and Safety Panel on 27 July 
2017 to revoke a private hire driver’s licence with immediate effect 
for failing to maintain his vehicle over a 2 year period, the driver 
appealed the Council’s decision to Manchester and Salford 
Magistrates’ Court.  The hearing took place on 29 November 2017 
and the Magistrates’ decided to dismiss the appeal and the Council 
were granted costs of £1,570.

It was agreed:

                   That the report be noted. 

LSP XXX URGENT BUSINESS

There was no urgent business reported.

 LSP XXX EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC 

Delegated decision:

That in accordance with Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 
1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during 
consideration of the following items of business since it involved the likely 
disclosure of information relating to individuals who hold Licences granted 
by the Authority or Applicants for Licences provided by the Authority.

LSP XXX SUSPENSION/REVOCATION OF A HACKNEY CARRIAGE/PRIVATE 
HIRE DRIVER’S LICENCE

(E)
Licence holder 30/2017 attended the meeting and was accompanied by Mr 
Ahmed, Solicitor.

The Chair outlined the procedure to be followed and the Licensing Unit 
Manager presented a report submitted by the Assistant Director 
(Localities).

The report explained that the Licensing Service had received information 
from Greater Manchester Police on 19 December 2017 that the Licence 
Holder had received a conviction for the possession of a class ‘A’ drug on 
21 November 2017 at Manchester Magistrates’ Court and was fined £100 
with costs of £85 and a victim surcharge of £30.  This had not disclosed to 
the Licensing Service within 7 days as required under the private hire 
drivers’ licence conditions.

Mr Ahmed stated that it was not the Licence Holder driving the vehicle but 
his uncle, which was accepted by the Licensing and Safety Panel.  He 
explained that driving a taxi is all the Licence Holder knows and that he 
has worked as a taxi radio operator since he was 16 years old. He is the 
only financial provider in the household and his mother relies on him and 
that to lose his licence would be detrimental to the family.

Following questions from the members of the Panel, the Licence Holder 
explained that he had not been driving the vehicle but had been a 
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passenger and it was not his car.  He acknowledged that there was a bag 
of a class ‘A’ drugs in the pocket of the door of the car and that when the 
Police stopped the car he automatically put this in his pocket as he didn’t 
want his uncle to get into trouble.

When questioned as to why he had not disclosed this conviction to the 
Licensing Service, Mr Ahmed stated that the Licence Holder had not been 
aware he had to.  He stated that he was young and naive at the time of 
the conviction and was very remorseful for his actions and stressed how 
important it was for him to keep his licence in order to provide for his 
Mother and family.

Delegated decision:

The Panel carefully considered the report and the oral representations 
provided by the Licence Holder 30/2017 and his Solicitor and taking into 
account the Council’s Conviction Policy and Guidelines and in accordance 
with the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 
resolved, unanimously, to revoke the driver’s licence.

The Panel noted the following:

1. That the conviction for possession of a class ‘A’ drug was a serious 
offence.

2. That the conviction date of 21 November 2017 was very recent and 
the conviction guidelines state that a conviction of less than 3 years 
old will generally be refused and there were no exceptional 
circumstances to depart from these guidelines.

3. The Licence Holder provided no reasonable explanation for not 
disclosing the conviction, as the requirements for disclosure are 
clear. 

4. That the Licence Holder was not a fit and proper person to hold a 
Private Hire Driver’s Licence issued by Bury Council.

The Licence Holder was informed of their right to appeal to the Magistrates’ 
court within 21 days.

LSP XXX     APPLICATION FOR PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS’ LICENCES

(E) The Licensing Unit Manager presented a report submitted by the 
Assistant Director (Localities) regarding applications for Public/Private 
Hire Vehicles Drivers’ Licences.

    The Applicants were invited to attend the meeting for separate hearings
and invited to address the Panel separately on their applications and any 
matters referred to in the Officer’s report.  The Chair outlined the procedure 
to be followed.  

1. Applicant 27/2017 attended the meeting and was represented by Mr 
Ahmed, Solicitor.  The Licensing Unit Manager read the report which was 
accepted by the Applicant and representative, which explained that the 
Applicant had been convicted at Greater Manchester Magistrates’ Court on 
14 March 2013 for an offence of driving a motor vehicle with excess
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alcohol and sentenced to 12 months disqualification and fined £110 with 
costs of £350 and a victim surcharge of £20.

The Applicant addressed the Panel and explained the circumstances 
which had led to the conviction, which were that on 11 February 2013 
the Applicant had visited a friend for a drink, which was a regular 
occurrence and he always booked a taxi home.  On this occasion, he was 
at a female friend’s house and they had an argument and she took his 
car keys and started to drive his car. She travelled up the road where 
she had stalled the car at a Give Way. The Applicant stated he opened 
the car door to stop the female from driving further, when she sounded 
the horn and started shouting and a neighbour called the Police.  The 
Applicant had by this time reversed the car to a safer place and was 
stood outside the car but with the keys in his pocket.  The female 
initially accused the Applicant of assault but these charges were later 
dropped.

Following questions from the members of the Licensing and Safety 
Panel, the Applicant stated that he only chased the female as he was 
worried for her safety, as she had also been drinking. He further stated 
he had only reversed the car a short distance to ensure the safety of 
others as well as his car, due to where the vehicle had been left.  The 
Applicant also explained that since this incident he has suffered ill health 
and lost 4 stone.  He has 5 children to support, 2 of which are at 
University and he felt that not only him but his whole family were 
suffering.  The Applicant acknowledged that what he did was wrong, was 
very remorseful for his actions but stated that he had waited until the 5 
years since the conviction time was almost complete, before applying for 
his licence.

Delegated decision:

The Panel carefully considered the report and the oral representations 
by the Applicant and Mr Ahmed and after taking into account the 
Council’s Conviction Policy and Guidelines and in accordance with the 
Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 resolved, 
unanimously, that the application for a Private Hire Driver’s 
Licence by Applicant 27/2017 be granted.

The Panel noted that although a serious offence, the Applicant had 
shown remorse and understood the seriousness of the matter. The 
offence and conviction had taken place almost 5 years ago and there 
had been no further convictions since that time.

2. Applicant 28/2017 attended the meeting and was represented by Mr 
Ahmed, Solicitor.

The Licensing Unit Manager read the report, which was accepted by the     
Applicant which explained that the Applicant had been convicted at Bury 
Youth Court on 18 December 2014 for offences of driving otherwise than 
in accordance with a licence and using a vehicle uninsured.  The Applicant 
was fined £290 and given 6 penalty points on his licence.
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Mr Ahmed addressed the Panel on behalf of the Applicant and explained 
that the Applicant was only 16 years old at the time of the conviction and 
was very young and naïve. He had been driving his friend’s car who was 
also with him in the vehicle but when the Police stopped the car he had 
been driving. He had voluntarily declared the convictions which were 
committed at the time, due to him time being too young to hold a driving 
licence.  

The Applicant currently works as a taxi radio operator but wants to become 
a taxi driver with the frim he works for.  

Delegated decision:

The Panel carefully considered the report and the oral representations by 
the Applicant and Mr Ahmed and after taking into account the Council’s 
Conviction Policy and Guidelines and in accordance with the Local 
Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 resolved, unanimously, 
that the application for a Private Hire Driver’s Licence by Applicant 
28/2017 be granted.

The Panel noted that although a serious offence, the Applicant had shown 
remorse and understood the seriousness of the matter. The offence and 
conviction had taken place over 3 years ago and there had been no further 
convictions since that time.

3. Applicant 29/2017 attended the meeting and was represented by Mr 
Ahmed, Solicitor.

The Licensing Unit Manager read the report which was accepted by the 
Applicant and which explained that the Applicant had held a hackney 
carriage and private hire driver licence until 9 December 2017 and as part 
of the renewal application process, the Applicant’s driving licence was 
checked with the DVLA. At that time, it was discovered that the Applicant 
had been convicted on 6 July 2016 at Manchester Magistrates’ Court of an 
offence of failing to give information as to identity of driver, for which the 
Applicant had received 6 penalty points.  The Applicant had not disclosed 
this conviction.

Mr Ahmed explained that the Applicant had been a taxi driver with Bury 
since 2004 and always had a clean record until this offence. It had 
resulted from the Applicant’s vehicle crossing going through a red traffic 
light. Although the vehicle in question was registered to the Applicant, it 
was not he who had been driving on that date.  Unfortunately the 
circumstances were that his Mother was very ill in Pakistan and the 
Applicant was regularly visiting her.  However, due to not being at home 
very much during his Mother’s illness, the Applicant’s post had not been 
opened and therefore the Applicant had no recollection of the offence, 
until a bailiff came to his house to collect a fine related to it.  

Mr Ahmed stated that the Applicant was the head of a large household 
and the main financial support.  He had not purposely done wrong and 
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had already paid a large fine and received 6 penalty points on his licence. 
He was very remorseful.

   Delegated decision:

The Panel carefully considered the report and the oral representations by 
the Applicant and Mr Ahmed and after taking into account the Council’s 
Conviction Policy and Guidelines and in accordance with the Local 
Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 resolved, unanimously, 
that the applications for a Hackney Carriage Licence and a Private 
Hire Driver’s Licence by Applicant 29/2017 be granted.

The Panel noted that although a serious offence, the Applicant had shown 
remorse and understood the seriousness of the matter. He also had no 
other convictions or complaints registered against him during his previous 
13 years as a Licence Holder.

 

COUNCILLOR D JONES
CHAIR
Please note:  The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 8.40 
pm
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DECISION OF: LICENSING & SAFETY PANEL

DATE: 13 FEBRUARY 2018

SUBJECT: OPERATIONAL REPORT  

REPORT FROM: ASSISTANT DIRECTOR (LOCALITIES)

CONTACT OFFICER: M BRIDGE

TYPE OF DECISION:
 
N/A – Report for information only

FREEDOM OF 
INFORMATION/STATUS: This paper is in the public domain

SUMMARY: A report to advise members on operational issues within 
the licensing service.

IMPLICATIONS:

Wards Affected: N/A

Scrutiny Interest: Internal Scrutiny Panel

1.0 BACKGROUND 

1.1 The report advises Members on operational issues within the licensing service.

2.0 PRE-APPLICATION ASSESSMENTS

2.1 Further to the last meeting of the Licensing and Safety Panel. The Licensing 
Service can confirm that the assessments are continuing to be undertaken by 
the adult learning team. From the 8th December 2017 until the 19th January 
2018 there has been 16 assessments carried out. Of the 16 assessments that 
were booked, 13 passed, 3 failed and none failed to attend. 

3.0 Taxi Liaison Meeting

A taxi liaison meeting was held on the 18th January with representatives from the 
Hackney and Private Hire trade. A copy of the minutes will be sent to members.  
A representative from the Councils Community Cohesion section attended to 
propose PREVENT training for all drivers which is part of the UK terrorism 
strategy to stop individuals becoming involved in extremist activity. 

1
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Item

REPORT FOR DECISION
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Contact Details:
M Bridge
Licensing Unit Manager
3 Knowsley Place
Duke Street
Bury
BL9 0EJ Tel: 0161 253 5209   Email: m.bridge@bury.gov.uk

2
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MEETING: LICENSING & SAFETY PANEL

DATE: 13 FEBRUARY 2018

SUBJECT: MEDICAL EXEMPTION POLICY UNDER THE 
EQUALITY ACT 2010

REPORT FROM: ASSISTANT DIRECTOR (LOCALITIES)

CONTACT OFFICER: MR M BRIDGE

TYPE OF DECISION: COUNCIL 

FREEDOM OF 
INFORMATION/STATUS:

This paper is within the public domain

SUMMARY: To introduce a medical exemption policy under the 
Equality Act 2010

OPTIONS & 
RECOMMENDED OPTION

1. To introduce  a medical exemption policy under 
the Equality Act 2010 as outlined in the report

2. To consider alternative amendments determined 
by panel to the proposed policy 

3. If the policy is approved, Members are requested 
to delegate the issuing of exemption certificates to 
the Head of Service for Trading Standards and 
Licensing, or the Licensing Unit Manager/Deputy 
Licensing Officer in consultation with the 
Chairperson of the Licensing and Safety Panel.

1
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IMPLICATIONS:

Corporate Aims/Policy 
Framework:

Do the proposals accord with the Policy 
Framework? Yes  No 

Financial Implications and Risk 
Considerations:

There are no specific issues from the report 
other than potential costs/risks associated 
with legal appeals.

Statement by Director of Finance 
and E-Government:

The cost of the licensing function are funded 
through the fees and charges levied by the 
Council. There may be additional costs if 
appeals are lodged with the Magistrates and 
Crown Courts.

Equality/Diversity implications: Yes  No 

Considered by Monitoring Officer: Yes           Comments

Are there any legal implications? Under the legislation the Council is required to 
determine applications. The report is in 
accordance with the appropriate legislation.

Staffing/ICT/Property: None

Wards Affected: All

Scrutiny Interest: Internal Scrutiny Panel

TRACKING/PROCESS DIRECTOR:

Chief Executive/
Strategic Leadership 

Team

Executive 
Member/Chair

Ward Members Partners

Scrutiny Committee Committee Council

1.0 BACKGROUND 

1.1    The Equality Act 2010 means that service providers must make ‘reasonable 
adjustments’ or changes to take account of the needs of disabled employees and 
customers. 

Bury Council is committed to an accessible public transport system in which 
disabled people have the same opportunities to travel as other members of 
society. Taxis and private hire vehicles are a vital link in the transport chain. It 
is important that people who use wheelchairs or assistance dogs can have 
confidence that drivers will carry them and their wheelchair or assistance dog 
and at no extra charge. 

2
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All Hackney Carriages licensed by Bury Council are wheelchair accessible 
vehicles. A list is also available of wheelchair accessible Private Hire vehicles. 

The Equality Act 2010, section 165, places the following duties on drivers of 
designated wheelchair accessible taxis and private hire vehicles; 

 To carry the passenger while in the wheelchair;
 Not to make any additional charge for doing so;
 If the passenger chooses to sit in a passenger seat, to carry their 

wheelchair;
 To take such steps as are necessary to ensure that the passenger is carried 

in safety and reasonable comfort;
 To give the passenger such mobility assistance as is reasonably required

In addition, sections 168 and 170 places the following duty on drivers of taxis 
and private hire vehicles;

 To carry the passenger’s dog, allowing it to remain with the passenger and 
not make any additional charge for doing so.

A driver who fails to comply with any of the above may be guilty of an offence 
and is at risk of prosecution, subject to any prescribed exemptions

2.0 CURRENT ISSUES 

2.1 Currently Bury Council does not have a policy which permits licensed hackney 
carriage/private hire drivers to apply for a medical exemption under the Equality 
Act 2010. Therefore the Licensing Service have drafted a policy to ensure that 
drivers who have allergies/medical conditions which do not allow them to comply 
with the requirements of the Act can apply for an exemption. The policy is 
attached at Appendix 1. 

2.2 In January 2018, the Licensing Service consulted the hackney carriage / private 
hire trade liaison meeting on the policy and no comments were raised. 

2.3 The costs relating to the application for exemption and a further exemption 
certificate should one be required are currently being finalised. 

3.0 CONCLUSION 

Members are requested to consider the options of this report on page 1.

List of Background Papers:-
Equality Act 2010
Minutes of the Hackney Carriage / Private Hire Drivers Trade Liaison Meeting
Contact Details:-

Mr M. Bridge
Licensing Unit Manager
3 Knowsley Place
Duke Street
Bury

3
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BL9 OEJ
Telephone: 0161 253 5209
Email: m.bridge@bury.gov.uk 
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